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SUPPLY BILL 2013 
Second Reading 

Resumed from an earlier stage of the sitting. 

The SPEAKER: Member for Nollamara. 

MS J.M. FREEMAN (Mirrabooka) [2.50 pm]: The member for Mirrabooka! 

The SPEAKER: The member for Mirrabooka! 

Ms J.M. FREEMAN: Yes; unfortunately, the lovely suburb of Nollamara is no longer in the seat of 
Mirrabooka, much to my sadness.  

As I said before question time, in this National Volunteer Week I want to recognise volunteers. I started talking 
about Beatball, which is a collaboration between the Nyoongar Sports Association and the City of Stirling, but 
which relies very much on volunteers to ensure it has great success. The Minister for Sport and Recreation 
indicated as he was leaving the chamber that he would be happy to see the Beatball competition that is held on a 
Friday night. It is a great evening that brings together quite different communities. The recent Beatball 
competition was able to connect with Harmony Day, which is very actively celebrated in my electorate. No 
particular organisation organises Harmony Day in Mirrabooka; it is done by a group of volunteers from different 
organisations. It is a big day on which we celebrate the diversity of our region. All the people involved in that 
deserve congratulations for their commitment to ensuring it operates well. This year the day had a greater input 
from the City of Stirling, with it auspicing the grant gratefully received from Lotterywest, but everyone 
contributed greatly to ensuring a very successful day.  

I also want to note organisations such as Uniting Aid, which is a very important organisation in Westminster that 
gives food aid. It is very much an organisation that responds on the ground to the need in our communities. Of 
course, the parents and citizens associations and the parents and friends associations deserve great 
congratulations for the good work they do. There are many volunteers who help out in organisations such as the 
Edmund Rice Centre. They teach English to newly arrived Australians and help them with issues I have spoken 
about before such as getting Medicare cards and dealing with those sorts of things in the community. I also 
recognise the Nollamara Westminster Action Group, the Balga Action Group and the Koondoola Ratepayers and 
Tenants Action Group, all of which have a very important role to play in the health of our community in the 
Mirrabooka electorate. Of course, the seniors clubs have an abundance of volunteers who need to be recognised. 
The Alexander Heights Senior Citizens Club, the Balga Autumn Club and the Girrawheen–Koondoola Senior 
Citizens Club all do a good job of ensuring that many of those in our community have an active social life they 
can pursue through seniors clubs. I note the Nollamara Bowling Sports and Recreation Club, which is no longer 
in the electorate of Mirrabooka, but which has always been an organisation that has played a great role. We will 
have a morning tea there to raise money for cancer research on Friday week and the women there will all be 
volunteering to ensure that the event is a great success in the community. 

This Friday morning I will have my regular morning tea for volunteers. We write to community organisations 
and schools and ask them to nominate people for awards. With the house’s indulgence I will list the people 
attending this year who have been nominated by different schools and organisations. Mandy Cheetham is a 
volunteer at Westminster Primary School. She is the grandmother of an ex-student, so she is not even involved 
with a present student at the school, and she gives her time two days a week to help with an art program in the 
school, which tells me she is motivational and nurturing to the children, and an amazing support for the art 
teacher. She also assists with aspects of the environmental program. The Metropolitan Migrant Resource Centre 
has nominated, and is proud to have, Sister Phyllis Robertson as a volunteer. 
Ms M.M. Quirk: A wonderful woman. 

Ms J.M. FREEMAN: She is a wonderful woman, says the member for Girrawheen. She is full of energy, 
helpful and has a good network capacity. Waddington Primary School has nominated Roma Brooks, who is the 
school registrar. She gives up her Tuesday mornings and comes in early to prepare breakfast for many students 
who arrive early. During the breakfast sessions she engages the students in positive conversation about school as 
well as teaching some basic skills that students may not get at home. Alinjarra Primary School has nominated 
volunteer Kaye Howard and Ray Villaroy. Kaye has reliably committed to the school library. She is almost like a 
staff member, with her eagerness and willingness to help. Students, particularly early childhood students, know 
and recognise her as a valued member of the school library. Ray works tirelessly with students and volunteers to 
work with students who need a friend, and he has been going to the school for many years. He is reliable and 
always has a smile and a cheery, “How are you going?” St Gerard’s Primary School has nominated Peta 
Bartolomei. Peta takes on the responsibility of running the school uniform shop and is also a school board 
member. Peta is a great supporter of and a great contributor to the school. St Andrew’s Grammar School has 
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nominated Lynda Ragousis, who has actively supported the school’s parents and friends association over many 
years. She helps out with every P&F function and has also supported the Greek dance groups throughout her 
extensive involvement as a parent of three children in the school. I thank the house’s indulgence for me to go 
through those specifics, because I think it is important that we hear the stories of many of the volunteers in our 
community. We are grateful for them and for the sort of work they do, and I am sure all of us in this place 
understand the importance of volunteering, probably having been volunteers prior to becoming members of 
Parliament and also since that time.  

I also recognise the many sports club in the Mirrabooka area. I also recognise the Balga Friday markets, which 
are run on a volunteer basis and which raise money from having a very large swap meet every Friday morning. 
That money goes to the many school and community groups in the area and it is of great assistance.  

As we are talking about volunteers I want to raise the demise of the St John Ambulance Cadets. I know the 
Minister for Youth is concerned about this issue as well. I have written to the Minister for Health about it and he 
deferred it to the Minister for Youth. Given the Minister for Health has such an ongoing and good relationship 
with St John Ambulance, it is beholden on him to take an interest in this issue as well. 

Mr D.A. Templeman: There is a cadet unit in Mandurah. 

Ms J.M. FREEMAN: The member for Mandurah tells me there is a cadet group in Mandurah. What is so telling 
about a cadet program is that it is one of those youth development programs that benefits the community, which 
we talk about so often in this place. We talk about how they grow leadership skills and how they develop the 
people in our community for the future. One of the really important and interesting things about the St John 
Ambulance Cadet program—other than the fact that it has been running in Western Australia for approximately 
76 years and so has a proud history and is part a national group of cadets that comes together regularly—is that it 
is a different area of cadets. Cadets predominantly tend to be much more about activities in the services, and we 
have the Bush Ranger Cadets, but the St John Ambulance Cadets are interested in assisting in health services and 
in that welfare sector of our community that we so often rely on. People in that sector often do great work and 
are perhaps somewhat underpaid for the good work they do. Here are young people who are extremely interested 
in this area. This is an organisation that relies on volunteers itself, through St John Ambulance volunteers, in 
many parts of Western Australia.  
In my time at United Voice representing ambulance officers I was known to comment that it was my belief that 
St John Ambulance relied too much on volunteer ambulance officers, and that if these roles were so vital to our 
community, it should consider providing them as paid positions. We see this when we go to events in country 
areas and the regions, where St John Ambulance relies highly on volunteers, yet it is not interested in continuing 
its cadetship program. It is not interested in putting in the effort and using its resources to ensure that we have a 
number of young people coming through into those volunteer roles who have grown with and love being 
involved in that health sector and who understand the importance of serving our community. That needs to be 
noted by this house. Frankly, from a personal point of view, I am extraordinarily disappointed with St John 
Ambulance. If its motto is “For the service of humanity”, it is not living up to this. St John Ambulance argues 
that it is pushing that goal by delivering first aid courses in schools. I have no problem with that, and that can be 
done at the same time as it offers cadetships. St John Ambulance could use these first aid courses to identify 
young people for a cadetship. The St John Ambulance board needs to consider that in Western Australia it is 
strongly recognised as a good service. If the general public starts to feel that St John Ambulance does not have 
the commitment to the community, and to young people in our community, it will undermine its own 
organisation and role at its own peril.  
While I am standing, and given that the federal budget came down yesterday, I would like to congratulate 
Prime Minister Gillard and the federal Labor government on the National Disability Insurance Scheme and the 
Gonski review. From my point of view, the NDIS is worthy of the emotion that the Prime Minister showed when 
she introduced the legislation that will ensure the NDIS will have a financial basis. Knowing what the funding 
for Smarter Schools National Partnerships has delivered in my community and how that has benefited so many 
of the schools in the area I represent, I have great hope that the Gonski reforms will continue to deliver to those 
in our community who need it most. In that way we will have a focus that will provide an equal outcome and not 
just an equal input and we will have equality in the way that people can grow and not just have everyone get the 
same.  

Mr C.J. Barnett: Do you support the transfer of state government education funding from state government 
schools to independent and Catholic schools? That is what Gonski implies.  
Ms J.M. FREEMAN: I support a good education system. I am not the opposition’s shadow Minister for 
Education, but I am happy to talk further about this issue. I think the public want, and certainly that the schools 
in my area want, a good public education system that delivers to people and ensures that young people have the 
best possible education and outcomes so that our state can continue to prosper and grow.  
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Along the same lines, I will raise the issue of a Mirrabooka light rail service and put on record my concerns that 
it will not be delivered to Mirrabooka. As the Premier knows, I was a full supporter of the Labor government’s 
Metronet proposal, but I have always supported any efficient and effective transport option into Mirrabooka, or 
the seat of Mirrabooka, for the people I represent. As I highlighted in this place before, I conducted a 
comprehensive survey of the community on transport in the electorate of Mirrabooka. A priority for the people 
in the area is how to effectively and efficiently travel, not only into Perth but east–west as well. I will be 
extremely disappointed if there is any delay by the government to deliver on its promise on the Metro Area 
Express light rail system. I was heartened to hear from the Premier that it will commence in 2016. I expect that 
planning will continue and that it will be fully funded by the government. I do not want a second-rate public 
transport system that may be privatised. The government needs to ensure MAX is fully funded and publicly 
owned.  

I notice that the member for Southern River raised parking for religious institutions at one point in his speech. I 
would also like to raise the need for a resolution on parking at a religious institution, the Mirrabooka mosque. 
This is an ongoing and difficult problem, both for the mosque and surrounding residents. I believe there is a 
reasonable and pretty commonsense resolution that the City of Stirling could take on parking there. 
Unfortunately, it is constantly being stalled and a resolution has not been reached.  

[Member’s time extended.]  

Ms J.M. FREEMAN: Sometimes I wonder whether there is not some capacity for the WA Planning 
Commission to look at this issue, because it is having a detrimental impact on both communities.  

I apologise, Mr Speaker, for not being in the chair at this point in time, as I think I am supposed to be.  

I would also like to speak about housing in the context that it is at crisis point in our community. I have raised 
that in this place previously. I want to tell a story about a particular gentleman called Isaac Mursal. I asked him 
whether I could raise his story in the house and he agreed. He and his family of four—his wife and three 
children—rent a private tenancy in Nollamara. He received a very large excess water bill. He raised this with his 
landlord, and he was told that he had to pay it. He then raised this with the Water Corporation and it was 
discovered there was a leak in a pipe underneath the ground. Through no fault of his, this very significant leak 
has resulted in a large water bill and, having discovered that, he sought advice from Legal Aid WA on his 
responsibility to pay the bill or not. He was told that as it was a structural issue for which he was not to blame, he 
did not have to pay it; but often the way to resolve these things to the benefit of both parties is to offer to pay 
half. At that point, he told the landlord that he had found out that he did not need to pay any of it, but he was 
happy to pay half of it. Some time later—a discrete couple of weeks later—he received a notice that in 60 days 
he was to be evicted from this rental property. There were no reasons given and no grounds for this eviction—
just “Please, move on.” He is certain that this was because he raised the issue of this water bill. He has to vacate 
the premises on 25 May. He is on the public housing waiting list. He will not be put on the priority list, because 
the Department of Housing says that he has other alternatives—although he seems to have none because, despite 
applying for numerous private rentals, he has not been successful. Therefore, he and his family face the prospect 
of one of two things—homelessness or waiting out the process of eviction and hoping that his landlord will 
reconsider and not go through the court procedures. However, if his landlord does proceed to court, he will get a 
bad tenancy record, which will place him at greater risk of failing to secure a private rental. We have a real 
problem if we are relying on private rentals as an alternative in our community, because they are not really a 
proper alternative. They do not offer long-term relief and long-term stability in our community. 

I recently read an interesting article in Choice magazine of May 2013 titled “Low-rent industry”. The article 
states that of the 34 OECD countries, Australia is one of the few countries that allows no-grounds evictions. The 
only exception in Australia is the state of Tasmania, which provides the capacity for people to appeal a no-
grounds eviction. New South Wales used to have a no-grounds eviction appeals process. However, the 
notification time frame for eviction has been amended from 60 days to 90 days, and there is now no appeals 
process for no-grounds evictions. It seems to me that if we as a state are going to rely on private rentals as an 
alternative, we need to provide people with the capacity to maintain ongoing and long-term private rentals, 
because living in a state of rental uncertainty impacts on those people in our community who have the least 
capacity to cope. 

One of the issues that we facing with the current housing system in Western Australia is that the public housing 
authority refuses to put people in urgent need on the priority list; and, even when it does, it cannot deliver them 
with housing in any time frame that recognises priority. As I said in this house in my last speech, there is a three 
year wait even for people who are on the priority list. 

Under the current private rental laws, long-term private rental is not a housing option. What we need to do is 
look at how other countries deal with this issue and how they make private rental a housing option. Other OECD 
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countries understand that although private rental priority may be an investment for people, those people are also, 
because they are gaining tax benefits, the deliverer of a service, and, in doing so, they have a responsibility to 
their clients and tenants.  

I am not suggesting at this point in time that we should adopt such a radical situation as the one that exists in 
Germany. In Germany, leases effectively confer permanent occupancy; tenants need give only three months’ 
notice if they wish to vacate, with no further obligation; and under the limited circumstances under which a 
tenant can be evicted, landlords must give six months’ notice if the tenant has been in the property for between 
five and eight years, and nine months’ notice if the tenant has been in the property for a longer period. I am not 
at the point of saying that we need to take such radical action, because I understand that such a system would be 
quite difficult in terms of how we deal with private rentals in Western Australia and Australia as a whole. But we 
do need to look at what happens in countries like Ireland, where a tenant can have a minimum fixed lease of four 
years, and in France, where a tenant can have a minimum fixed lease of three years, with the capacity for the 
landlord to end those leases. We need to provide a housing alternative that will make the people who invest in 
property not think that it is their house, because it is not—they are investing in a property to make it a private 
rental, and they are, therefore, part of the private rental alternative that the government is telling people they 
have the capacity to access. If that is the case, we need to make that system operate better, because at the current 
time it is not operating very well.   

I also want to note some comments that have been made by Karl O’Callaghan. I note in particular my concern 
about his comment that, “For my sins I occasionally have to read Hansard”. That is what he thinks about having 
to read what elected representatives have to say in Hansard. That is what he thinks of us as members of 
Parliament who have been chosen by the people of Western Australia to govern in the best Westminster 
tradition, and who stand in this place to represent the people of Western Australia. He finds it okay to start off 
his comments by saying “For my sins I occasionally have to read Hansard.” Well, I have looked at what “for my 
sins” means. He is in effect saying, in a joking way—but much truth is said in jest—that it is something he has to 
do, or something that he does as a punishment for being bad. So, for some reason Karl O’Callaghan think that 
reading Hansard is some sort of punishment for being bad. I am not sure that he meant that. I am sure he said 
that jokingly. But I caution all people that when we are talking about Parliament, we should not undermine the 
importance of the Westminster parliamentary system. We do ourselves a disservice if we do that, and Karl 
O’Callaghan does us a disservice, and he as a public servant does us a disservice, if he even presents that we 
have some sort of irrelevance, because we do not. We are relevant. We are relevant to the people we represent.  

I would also like to talk a bit about civics. In 2010, almost one million of the 14 million Australians who were 
enrolled to vote simply did not bother to go to the polling booth, and another 1.4 million Australians who were 
eligible to vote were missing from the electoral roll altogether. This number has since grown to 1.5 million, as 
quoted recently in one of the studies. Further, the Australian Bureau of Statistics found that only 19 per cent of 
adults actively participate in civic and political groups.  

I witnessed on election day, as all members would have witnessed, people walking out of the polling booths with 
enrolment forms. Those people had turned up to vote, and they then had to walk out because they were not 
registered on the electoral roll. I think it is beholden upon the Western Australian Electoral Commission to 
enable people to fill out an enrolment form then and there. The Electoral Commission has the capacity to sign 
the forms as a witness, and it has the capacity to put those people back on the electoral roll. I think that is quite 
important. 

But what I really want to talk about is Karl O’Callaghan’s comment about how we deal with crime and 
community safety in our communities. He has said that unless we adopt a vaccination approach to crime 
prevention, we are always going to be treating the symptoms rather than the cause. I have to say that it is 
somewhat disappointing for me when cuts are made to the great programs that are being run in the vulnerable 
communities that I represent. I have raised one of those programs in this house before. That program is called 
happy kids. I am very disappointed and very distressed to find out that the Department of Health is no longer 
funding that program. There is an interesting article in the magazine schoolmatters, edition 2 of April 2013, 
about the happy kids program. The article talks about a study by Edith Cowan University into the happy kids 
program and states — 

Results from a study into Happy Kids have found something to smile about—increased attendance, 
boosted self-esteem and improved social and emotional wellbeing of students—all helping ease the 
transition to secondary school. 

This program, which has been going at Mirrabooka Primary School for 14 or 15 years but has been trialled over 
the last six years in nine schools across regional and metropolitan Western Australia, has seen all of these 
positive results. The Minister for Corrective Services has been talking about the need to do things differently and 
to do things that are restorative rather than being just about penalties, to try to prevent people from entering into 
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the corrective services system. Yet, despite that, we are seeing cost cutting and penny pinching, with the cut of 
the very small amount of money—about $100 000—that it costs to allocate some teacher time to provide 
coordinators for this program. These coordinators work with students one day a week, and they help to induct 
them into school effectively. They help students to find a goal for themselves, as well as a group goal for the 
school year, so that they are engaged, and they set challenges that help boost the self-esteem of students. But this 
program, which has been found by the ECU study to be very effective, has now been cut. That is a great 
disappointment. Perhaps the police commissioner, instead of writing about what we should be doing, should 
come out and see the things that we are doing, and he could support the continued funding of those things. It is a 
great disappointment that the Department of Health has had to take money out of this area to meet its budgetary 
requirements, because that will end up prejudicing students in our schools. 

DR G.G. JACOBS (Eyre) [3.19 pm]: I am happy and privileged to be here to speak on the Supply Bill 2013.  

Mr D.A. Templeman: I’m glad you’re back.  

Dr G.G. JACOBS: I have not engendered interjections right from my first few words before, but I suppose there 
is always a first time.  
I wanted to share a small story with members. It goes something like this. After the election I had the privilege of 
visiting my son in the United Kingdom. He is working as a chartered accountant in London. The spring in 
London is not the spring that we know here; it is very cool. I ended up having conversations with people 
involved in primary production. I also had the privilege of going to western Scotland and the Isle of Skye. I lost 
count of the number of discussions I had when people heard that I was representing an agricultural region—a bit 
of mining, pastoral and agriculture. We talked about subsidisation of the farming industry. In conversation, they 
said that they support their farmers with subsidies. I said something economically rationalist like, “In the global 
marketplace, if you haven’t got a comparative advantage in producing a product stand-alone, maybe you 
shouldn’t be doing it.” Often the conversation would go, “But do you assist your farmers in any way?” I said, 
“They stand alone. We have a comparative advantage, for instance, in wheat growing, and if we can’t do that in 
the global marketplace with that comparative advantage, without assistance, maybe we shouldn’t be doing it.” 
They said, “Hang on, we actually pay our farmers not to sow a paddock with crop.” 
During the weekend that I came back, I went to Merredin. When I walked into the hall, I had never seen so many 
farmers in one spot before. There were 1 050 of them. Members might ask what a doctor is doing talking about 
this. For the first 20 years of my life, I was a farmer’s kid. My dad was a new land farmer who went to 
Esperance. He started a wool-growing enterprise. I cannot remember the number of times that, whenever that 
industry hit a glitch, the economic rationalists said, “They’re inefficient, they’re the lowest 10 per cent and 
they’ve got to go. If you can’t stand up on your own, maybe you shouldn’t be doing it.” Very shortly after the 
Merredin meeting, I heard what a banker had to say on 7.30 on a Thursday. The reporter asked him about 
farmers and finance and the difficulties they had faced, particularly with five out of eight bad seasons. The 
banker said that all farmers who are viable have finance. I decided that perhaps the corollary to that would be 
that if a person does not have finance, they are not viable. There was a fair bit of talk around the fact that we 
should not put good money after bad and that we perhaps needed to drill down and try to understand the nature 
of the problem. Often we say we had not heard from the farmers who needed finance, and how would we get a 
handle on the problem? Where are all the farmers who were in trouble? Are they basically hobos or hayseeds at 
the bottom of the pile and should they go because they are poor managers or is this a combination of factors that, 
for a cohort of them, mean they require a hand up—members may have heard this before—not a handout? 
Having gone to the agricultural organisations, which could not drill down for me and get a handle on the nature 
of the problem, I decided that perhaps I should do it myself. As I said in the letter that I sent to Brendon Grylls, 
the head of the National Party, and the Premier today, why is a mug like me trying to collate all this information 
from 4 000 grain growers in Western Australia when perhaps an agency could have or should have done this? Is 
this an oversight on our part or is someone foxing? Is this information available or not? I could not really resolve 
that situation so I thought the best thing to do—it is a bit like in medical practice—was to talk to the patient. As 
William Osler, the great physician, said, “If you talk to the patient for long enough, he or she will give you the 
diagnosis.” 

I have heard the member for Central Wheatbelt talk about drought assistance but I am also talking about the 
long-term viability of agriculture. Yes, I understand there are many factors in agriculture such as high input 
costs, obviously the run of bad seasons and the fact that farmers cannot insure their crops against what I call an 
absolute belly flop. If frost completely wipes out their crop, they cannot insure and mitigate against that 
significant loss. That often happens to a lot of the farmers in the Salmon Gums area and in a large area of the 
Yilgarn, which is also in my electorate. They belly flop, as they did in 2010, crash significantly and then spend 
the next three or four years trying to get up from that significant impost and injury. 
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If I say that I went to talk to so many farmers, people would say that that is hardly representative of the situation; 
it is just a small sample. I thought that I would start at the Merredin meeting, which attracted 1 000 farmers. The 
Muntadgin Farming Alliance asked farmers to fill out a survey. Two hundred of the 1 000 grain growers present 
filled out that survey, and 70 indicated that they had some issues in achieving finance to put in their normal 
cropping program. I decided that we would drill down into those 70 farmers and see what the situation was. I 
thank them for their cooperation and I also thank the officers in my electorate office. This was a fairly significant 
body of work. If we could say that the 1 000 farmers were pretty representative of the wheatbelt—north, south, 
east and west—which it was, and the survey indicated where these people were from and where these farms 
were, and said that it represented 70 of those 1 000 farmers, potentially, if there are 4 000 farmers, about 280 
farmers could be in this situation. I am not talking about basket case situations or situations in which farmers 
have no equity left in their farm. I recognise, with the Premier, that a cohort of those farmers have gone 
absolutely to the top of their equity. I often need to explain this to myself because most members here, like me, 
are not economists. Basically, this means that if a farmer is strapped to $2 million, his core debt is $1.8 million, 
he has an overdraft of $250 000 on top of the core debt and his property is worth $400 an acre, so if he has 5 000 
acres, that is $2 million, he has a serious equity issue. I am not talking about that with the 70 farmers I surveyed. 

There is no typical average, but I can provide a sample of responses from the 70 farmers I surveyed. I will 
mention no names, and there will be no pack drill, but I have the approval of farmers to use their responses. They 
are identified by initials and some of the areas from which they come, but I will not even mention those things. 
There was a significant list, but I have pulled only a sample from that list. I asked three basic questions of those 
70 farmers: “In dollar terms what is the shortfall in funding for your 2013 cropping program? Does this shortfall 
mean you have to crop less or none of your planned program? And if you have been offered finance, part or all, 
what were the terms given?” One farmer’s shortfall was $300 000. What did this mean? He had to sow 2 000 
fewer hectares this year. What are the terms? He must sell the farm and all machinery by the end of the year and 
sign a general security interest. So it is a bit like selling his soul. He can have the money, but what he has to do 
for it is almost terminal. The question to ask is: does it really need to be like that?  

Another farmer in North Gnowangerup said he needs $100 000. What will this mean? In the area of crop, it will 
be the same as last year. The result is he has to pay back the $1.4 million core debt by March 2014 and sell the 
farm. A farmer in Corrigin said he needed $300 000 for fertiliser and chemicals. A farmer in eastern Corrigin 
needs $140 000. A farmer in Salmon Gums, my area, needs an extra $500 000. The consequence of that is there 
will be less fertiliser on the cropping area. “Mr C” from Salmon Gums has 2 160 hectares and has a core debt of 
$1.2 million. He has a $400 000 overdraft with interest at 14.3 per cent and the equity on that overdraft is 
50 per cent. He is using the very useful Rural Financial Counselling Service and the bank will refinance him 
only if the farm is put on the market. That is the typical situation, if there can be a typical situation. Generally, of 
the 70 farmers I surveyed, a farmer had a core debt of $1.2 million to $1.4 million, an overdraft of $250 000 to 
$300 000 and is paying between $120 000 and $160 000 in total interest payments on a 45 to 50 per cent equity 
loan. The total interest payment is the more significant figure than the rates because rates vary depending on 
what loan pot the money comes from. Also the average farmer surveyed wishes to plant around 2 000 hectares, 
although, as members would understand, the area planted varies greatly. As I have said, the cohort from 1 000 
farmers spread widely across WA is around 70, so the extrapolation is that 280 of the 4 000 grain growers will 
not be putting in part or all of their crops this year.  

Twenty-five years ago there were 12 500 grain growers in the state. There are now around 4 000. The question 
now facing the government is whether to continue to adopt the economic rationalist approach. The government 
does not want to sell the farm and it does not want grain growers to have to sell their farms if there is any 
responsible way of providing assistance to them. This is not a completely mad idea, and even the Labor 
government in Canberra, which is not travelling too well, can see the problem in Western Australia—it can see 
the problem everywhere in Australia—and recognises that there may be a need to grease the wheels. The 
70 farmers’ cases I have shared with the house, which can be extrapolated to 280, are not basket cases. So when 
talking about food, and food security in particular, we perhaps should look at, and Graham Jacobs should look at, 
that adage I espoused when I was in the UK: if you don’t stand up on your own, if you haven’t got a comparative 
advantage in doing, and you can’t do independently and stand on your own two feet, then maybe you shouldn’t 
be doing it.  
The farmer who dumped wheat on the Premier’s driveway has been criticised, but he did say one thing to me 
which struck a chord. He said, “Most people in most businesses could not survive and be subjected to five bad 
years out of eight and still be considered viable.” That is the issue. There may indeed be farmers who are not 
viable because they have used up all their equity, but there is a group of farmers who have not done that.  
I have heard the member for Central Wheatbelt’s approach to this matter. It is important that we have social 
support systems; it is important that we have financial counselling and services to make people better managers. 
I have not travelled a lot of the world, but I have seen some of the world. I visited the UK and Scotland recently. 
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If we do not have a comparative advantage when for half the year those countries are snowed in and we have 
world’s best practice wheat farmers, are we going to say that another 10 per cent have to go? 
Mr R.F. Johnson: Do you realise that most European farmers receive subsidies from their governments to make 
them competitive and to ensure those countries have the food bowl to feed their people? 

Dr G.G. JACOBS: Thank you, member for Hillarys. 

[Member’s time extended.]  

Dr G.G. JACOBS: I am going to incur the wrath of the Whip. He said, “Don’t fold your hands because if you 
fold your hands I know you’re going on for another 10 minutes”, so I will not fold my hands!   

I hope members can bear with me for another few minutes. A young man at the front of the 1 000 farmers in 
Merredin stood up and asked a question. He said, “We have struck a difficult time. Western Australia potentially, 
and in reality, is a fortunate and wealthy state. God has blessed it with a lot of natural resources. We receive 
significant royalties from the minerals that the state has been blessed with.” He went on to say, “We have got 
this state, with those blessings, with this wealth, and the rest of the world is on steroids as far as supporting its 
agricultural industry is concerned. All we need is some assistance to help us in this area.”  

I have heard it said that if we assist farmers this year, we will have to do it next year and the year after; there will 
be no end to it as we will have to support the town’s local grocery store, the guy that runs the John Deere 
dealership and the guy who makes silos. My experience is—again, I have said this before, being a country boy—
if farmers are doing well, the town is doing well. I have heard for years that farmers are not doing well this year, 
and it will be a tough time in the areas of retail, farming machinery and car dealerships. That is the impact.  

It really surprises me in this situation what I have heard from the National Party. I have said it before and I 
should maybe apologise for saying it again, but I have heard from members of the National Party a billion 
reasons to elect them. I have heard it for four years. Along with the member for Geraldton, I am the only blue bit 
on the map. We are the only Liberals between Esperance and Kununurra in the pastoral and mining region. I 
point out that the National Party members over here are supposed to represent the regions generally, the 
agricultural regions and the farmers. They probably think I am a doctor with a silver spoon in my mouth. No way 
known! I was a farm kid brought up on a farm who went to medical school and returned to my town to practise 
medicine. For 27 years I have heard the pain from people in the agricultural area because that is what I did: I 
delivered their babies, and I did everything else as well; I am not a genius, but that was just my job.  

It really surprises me that when there is an issue about our food producers, we cannot say, “Look, the feds put in 
some.” I congratulate the Minister for Agriculture and Food for extending the program; that is, instead of 
potentially providing a $650 000 low-interest loan to 100 farmers, he is extending it to $200 000 maximum to 
over 300 farmers. This at least recognises that we need some spread to some 280 to 300 farmers who need a leg-
up to grease the wheels.  

The pessimists say, “How long is this going to take? Do we have to do it next year? There will be no end to 
this.” There is a climactic factor that is really important, and I have heard all the pessimists talk about climate 
change and say, “There are farmers in your area who should not be farming; the region should never have been 
opened up as it is marginal country.” I tell members that historically more wheat has come out of Salmon Gums 
and Yilgarn than people can jump over. That is a significant wheat growing area. The pessimistic climate change 
people say that it is warming and drying and that is the end of it, but people like me believe that this is a cycle 
that potentially will come around. Of all the years, this is the year that we will get some reasonable crops across 
the wheatbelt fairly generally.  

I was contacted by a big farmer in Mukinbudin. He said, “Graham, I have got moisture in the soil this year and I 
have not had that for six seasons.” When I asked why, he said, “I’ve had 12 inches of rain since November.” 
That is a significant soil moisture bank in which to put seed, and it would be a crying shame if the government 
did not assist in getting that seed in the ground. I am not asking for payment of the kids’ school fees or to pay for 
the house. I am asking for payment for seed to go into the ground with optimal fertiliser, nitrogen and chemical 
rates to optimise the yield. One issue comes to mind. When I quoted $1.2 million, people said, “Oh, that’s a lot 
of money.” I just want to reassure the metropolitan folk that planting crops in the twenty-first century is big 
business and big money. The quotes are varied, but farmers are looking at around $300 per hectare or $277 for 
some farmers out at Goomalling who are in better grain growing areas. To put a crop in translates into quite a 
significant outlay. If a farmer has a real belly-flop year, he can do half a million dollars or even a million dollars. 
Of course, I understand that it is important to say that this is not the panacea for the whole agricultural industry 
and the challenges it faces, but we need to concentrate on myriad issues in agricultural policy moving forward. 
This involves getting rid of some of the red tape in farming and reducing all the issues with stamp duty and 
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vehicle registration. I have had farmers who spend $5 000 to $10 000 registering trucks to cart grain during the 
grain season. The grain season lasts six weeks, and then the truck is in the shed for the rest of the time.  

Mr D.A. Templeman: What would you suggest?  

Dr G.G. JACOBS: Why not just have a permit, member for Mandurah, for those six weeks. Something has been 
done but it has not gone far enough to reduce some of the impacts of costs. Obviously, I think it is important to 
look at some of the input costs and red tape. The Premier has announced those measures in the government’s 
policy to reduce the impost on primary producers, particularly our grain growers.  

It is very important that we look at risk mitigation insurance. The yanks are light years ahead of us in mitigating 
against crop disaster. There are insurance companies globally that provide insurance, and we need to make sure 
that they are applicable to us, that they are affordable and that people can formulate their insurance according to 
how much they will mitigate against and how much they will pay per hectare. We need a significant monitoring 
system by which we can predict and in real-time monitor soil moisture to help farmers make good decisions 
about the amount of crop that they do or do not put in, the rates they will put it, the fertilisers to be put in, and 
when the crop will be planted to try and mitigate frost.  

The other issue is obviously plant breeding. There is a potential—we know some work is being done already—
on frost-resistant wheats, drought-resistant or dry or drought-time-resistant wheats. There is important work to 
be done in that area to prevent some total wipe-outs in yields for a lot of these farmers; therefore, it is important 
that we look at a policy if we want our food producers to survive.  

In summary, it is about support. It is about looking at how we support farmers and the whole policy into the 
future for our food producers. People do not eat iron ore, but someone has to actually produce food and it is 
really important that we do it in a sensible way. As a government, we cannot risk our banks but we also have to 
ensure we do not risk our food producers in Western Australia.  

I am sorry that some members have heard some of this already, but I thought it was really important to make 
those points. There are things we can do and those things we have done are important, but it is also important to 
try to reduce this cost squeeze. The previous Minister for Agriculture and Food, who just walked into the 
chamber, knows that we have heard for years that the solution to this problem is just to get big. My dad was a 
woolgrower who had 2 000 acres. People said to him, “The problem with you, Harold, is you’ve got to get 
bigger.” It has been a failed experiment.  

MRS M.H. ROBERTS (Midland) [3.50 pm]: I rise to make a contribution to the debate on the Supply 
Bill 2013. A lot of fine comments are often made here about parliamentary standards of behaviour and decorum. 
People express some noble ambitions, as indeed the member for Mount Lawley did when he was a candidate for 
the job of Speaker earlier this year. People often reflect on the fact that there are students in the public galley and 
what they will make of the standard of behaviour in this Parliament. In fact many high school debates are of a 
higher standard than many of the speeches given in this house. Certainly the standard of behaviour at interschool 
debates is much higher than the standard of behaviour in this house. A lot of members stand and tut-tut about 
this, mouth a few words and a few platitudes and suggest that standards need to be lifted, but just about every 
member who has sat in the Speaker’s chair that the Acting Speaker (Ms J.M. Freeman) is in at the moment has 
said that they want to raise the standard of debate and have set off with a noble agenda. I have never seen an 
agenda fall as quickly as we have seen in the instance of the current Speaker. I note that in an article written by 
Daniel Emerson, printed on page 23 of The Weekend West on Saturday, 6 April 2013, there was a heading 
“CHANGE OF STYLE: New Speaker to ‘lift decorum’”. The article commenced — 

Speaker-to-be Michael Sutherland intends to follow in the footsteps of controversial former Federal 
equivalent Peter Slipper by donning a formal robe while presiding over question time.  

The article goes on to talk about the government’s nominee. It continues — 

And the Mt Lawley MP, who retains a strong South African accent despite migrating to WA 25 years 
ago, says he won’t be tolerating any more “childish” mocking of his accent while he officiates at 
Parliament.  
…  

‘I will be wearing the gown … to give a bit of a distinction to the role of Speaker.’ 

That bit is highlighted.  

… Mr Sutherland said he wanted to lift the “general decorum” of Parliament and one change 
accordingly would be to don the robe for question time and each day’s opening proceedings. 
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He also said that he had plans to “crack down on waffling by ministers during question time”. I think the Speaker 
might have given that a bit of effort in his first week in the role but we have seen little of it since. In fact 
yesterday during a point of order I raised the issue of unparliamentary language. I note that when the member for 
Collie–Preston asked a question of the Treasurer; Minister for Transport, the Minister for Transport responded 
by calling the member for Collie–Preston a “no-hoper”. He said, “You are a no-hoper; you did nothing!” I asked 
Mr Speaker for a ruling on that. 

Point of Order 

Mr C.J. BARNETT: It is my understanding of standing orders that members can only reflect on the Speaker by 
way of substantive motion. If the member intends to start to reflect in any way on the Speaker, I would seek a 
ruling on that.  

Mrs M.H. ROBERTS: I do not intend to reflect on the Speaker. I am quoting from The Weekend West and I am 
referring to proceedings in this house in a factual way about what was actually said.  

The ACTING SPEAKER (Ms J.M. Freeman): I am advised that you need to be cautious about any casual 
comments you may make that brings the Speaker’s position into disrepute. The member needs to be very 
cautious. It is clear that there is some intent in your speech. You need to respect the position of Speaker in how 
you frame your speech.  

Debate Resumed 

Mrs M.H. ROBERTS: Thank you for that advice. I intend to proceed in a cautious way. I certainly will not be 
dissuaded from talking about parliamentary standards or about comments that have been made in this house and 
my views on them. I can understand why the Premier took the point of order when he did, because perhaps he 
does not want me to reflect on the comment that he made today when, on his feet, he called the member for 
Girrawheen “sweetie”. I understand that after question time the Premier apologised to the member for 
Girrawheen. Although that was certainly appropriate, it is something that should have been beneath him and 
something that the Premier should not have said in the first instance. Unfortunately, it reflects very poorly on the 
Premier that he would use that word. It is like calling a woman “love”, “dear”, “girlie” or something of that 
nature. I think a lot of women have been subjected to that and perhaps there are still men in this house who do 
not understand that that is very condescending. I found the Premier’s comments not just to be sexist and 
inappropriate but also to be condescending. It is not how one should speak in this house. Likewise, when the 
Minister for Transport called the member for Collie–Preston a “no-hoper” yesterday, in my view the Minister for 
Transport lost his argument.  

I refer back to my comments about students and their debating skills. I taught debating at John Curtin College of 
the Arts. I advised those children that if they attack the speaker rather than the argument, they have lost the 
argument. In debating, one needs to use argument to attack the opponent’s argument, not to attack them 
personally. The number one rule that I expect most English and debating teachers teach students at school is that 
if they attack the person, they have lost the argument. That is inappropriate. One does not win a single point by 
attacking the person. To use a sporting analogy: if you go for the man and not the ball, you are doing the wrong 
thing.  

The Minister for Transport should be embarrassed; he has form when it comes to inappropriate parliamentary 
behaviour. He has certainly made some inappropriate comments to me in the past. We have had some discussion 
about those previously.  

For the Premier of this state, in the year 2013, to refer to a female member of this house as “sweetie” is really 
inappropriate. The member for Girrawheen, I might point out, before coming to this house, was regional counsel 
for the National Crime Authority in Western Australia. Regional counsel meant that she was the senior lawyer 
for the National Crime Authority. She had previously been a crown prosecutor for a time in the ACT. She has 
worked at major law firms in a variety of other roles. I do not think that the Premier should have referred to her 
as “sweetie”. I see it as indicative of the broader treatment of women in this house.  

Mr C.J. Barnett: As the member for Midland said, and I agree, it was not appropriate. I apologised to the 
member. She said words to the effect “not a problem” and accepted the apology.  

Mrs M.H. ROBERTS: She has little option. The fact of the matter is — 

Mr C.J. Barnett: And took no offence.  

Mrs M.H. ROBERTS: But what the Premier does not get —  
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Mr C.J. Barnett: No; I am not going to debate it. The member for Girrawheen is not in here complaining, only 
you are.  

Mrs M.H. ROBERTS: That is not the issue.  

Mr C.J. Barnett: The member for Girrawheen is not taking the issue up. 

Mrs M.H. ROBERTS: The member for Girrawheen, a lawyer of 30 years’ experience, and I, a member of this 
house for some 19 years, are strong, robust and used to people like the Premier and others putting us down in 
some robust comment. The member for Girrawheen will not lose one wink’s sleep over the Premier’s comment, 
and I would not either if I were in her position. In fact, there is probably nothing that the Premier could say to me 
and nothing that the Minister for Transport could say to me that would cause me to lose one moment’s sleep. But 
there are young women, and older women for that matter, who are deterred from entering Parliament. 

Debate interrupted, pursuant to standing orders. 
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